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MY BIG BROTHER ROGER FRAMPTON 
 
by Helen Smethurst 
 
____________________________________________________________ 
 
[Editor’s note: Roger Frampton’s sister Helen Smethurst says she wrote this piece for 

JazzChord “out of my desire to tell others that Roger wasn’t ‘just’ a musician but that he 

came from a regular family who loved him deeply. I had actually wanted to stand up at his 

funeral and say something, but sadly there didn’t seem to be an opportunity for that to 

happen, so afterwards when we returned home to Adelaide, I felt compelled to put my 

thoughts and feelings down on paper.” Helen’s statement was published in the Feb/Mar 

2000 edition of JazzChord.] 

efore I was married my surname was Frampton. Roger Frampton was my big brother. 
He had lived in NSW since he was 20 years old. He was seven years older than me 
and, although we didn’t get to see each other often, I loved him. Roger was a talented 

composer, arranger, teacher and musician. He was admired, respected, and loved by his 
peers, both in Australia and overseas. He had travelled the world to learn, and to share his 
gift. A gift that showed itself when he was a young boy back in Portsmouth, England, where 
we were born. I remember writing a poem when I was about seven years old and, when the 
then 14-year-old Roger read it, he put it to music and played it on the first piano he ever 
owned. It was kept in the shed because it was full of woodworm and Mum and Dad wouldn’t 
have it in the house, Anyway, he played and I sang. I will never forget it. 
 

 
 
Roger Frampton as a little boy… PHOTO COURTESY HELEN SMETHURST 
 
On October 10, 1999, a benefit concert was organised for Roger. It was held at The Basement 
in Sydney, and Mum and I were able to go. The place was packed. All had come to enjoy 
Roger’s music, and his unique style. I confess I hadn’t heard him play for years. I watched 
wept, as the realisation of his illness sunk in. People wanted to touch him, talk to him, and 
bask in his talent. I waited and hoped for a moment to be able to talk to him. I finally got ten 
minutes with him. I gently touched his back and quietly spoke to him. I was able to tell him 
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how very much I loved him. And he was able to tell me he loved me. That was the last time I 
got to see, and speak to, him. 
 
 

 
 
Roger Frampton at the piano: I watched and listened to him. I was speechless. I had heard 
others say he was brilliant, and now I knew they were right… PHOTO CREDIT JOE GLAYSHER 
 

 
 
Roger Frampton, as a small boy, pictured with his parents, Margaret & Don Frampton… 
 
and listened to him. I was speechless. I had heard others say he was brilliant, and now I 
knew they were right. I didn’t want the concert to end. I looked at his poor, bloated body and 
swollen head, and watched as his fingers moved.  I could see it was as natural as breathing. 
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After Roger’s diagnosis many came to spend time with him. Much has been written about 
him in the media. Most of it about his musicianship. I wanted it to be known be wasn’t only 
a musician of remarkable worth. He was a son. He was a father. And he was my brother. He 
was there for me as I grew up, and even though our worlds seemed far away from each other, 
we were bound together by a love that years and miles couldn’t erase. 
 
Helen Smethurst nee Frampton was Roger Frampton’s sister, and she is devastated by his 
death. She wants you to know, I want you to know, I will never forget him, not just because 
he  was a great musician, but because he was my Big Brother. God bless you Roger, my 
precious, from your loving sister Helen. 
 
 

 


